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Sean T. Malone 
Attorney at Law  

259 E. Fifth Ave.,         Tel. (303) 859-0403 

Suite 200-C         Fax (650) 471-7366 

Eugene, OR 97401       seanmalone8@hotmail.com 

 

 

May 20, 2019 

 

Via Email 

Senate Committee on Environment and Natural Resources 

900 Court Street NE  

Salem, OR 97301 

senr.exhibits@oregonlegislature.gov 

 

Re: Testimony in Opposition to HB 2106 (extensions for residential development 

on resource land)  

 

Chair Dembrow, Vice-Chair Olsen, and Members of the Senate Committee on 

Environment and Natural Resources, 

 On behalf of LandWatch Lane County, I respectfully request that you reject the -7 

amendments for HB 2106.  As the attorney in LandWatch Lane County v. Lane County, 

LUBA No. 2018-093, Jan. 31 2019 (slip op attached), LUBA found that Lane County’s 

amendments of their land use ordinance had violated the statute and administrative rule 

governing extensions under ORS 215.417(2) and OAR 660-033-0140(5)(b).  Specifically, 

the legal provisions allowed for an initial approval of four years, followed by a two-year 

extension, but no subsequent one-year approvals were authorized by statute or rule.  In 

that case, LUBA relied on the plain text of statute and rule.  LUBA also noted that the 

legislative history shows that the existing timeframe was implemented at the time to 

reject a similar type of proposal set forth here:  

“After concerns were expressed by the Department of Land Conservation and 

Development regarding the length of time such permits would remain valid and 

the application of SB 724 retroactively to revive expired permits, SB 724 was 

amended to shorten the time such permits would remain valid to four years with a 

possible extension of two years and to eliminate the section of SB 724 that would 

have revived permits that had already expired.” 
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LandWatch Lane County, slip op at 20.  The legislature would be turning an about-face 

from SB 724 and eroding the protections for resource land.   

 

 Development of resource land was not intended to be a speculative matter, but that 

is exactly what has occurred in Lane County.  Numerous “land use consultants” have 

tempted individuals into investing money into the development of Oregon’s resource land 

for residential purposes when it was intended to be used for resource purposes.  These 

“land use consultants” are engaged in real estate development schemes to maximize their 

own private interests above and beyond the public interest in the farm and forest 

economy that represents the backbone of Oregon’s economy.  Every bill that punches a 

hole in those protections aims to reduce the ability of Oregon to achieve its highest 

potential.   

 Lane County’s historical misuse of the resource permit extension laws has not 

been without consequence.  The perpetual extensions of permit approvals require no 

evidence of an applicant having met any conditions of approval or evidence of forest 

management, but the property tax deferral program continues to apply.  It makes little 

sense to incentivize the development of resource land while, at the same time, giving 

such individuals tax deferrals.  Therefore, I would propose amendments that would 

eliminate the tax deferral for any relevant application requesting an extension and 

require that the applicant has met all conditions of approval prior to requesting an 

extension.  I cannot lend my approval to anything less.     

 Moreover, in many cases the old approvals that continue to be extended did not 

attempt to comply with setbacks, driveway grades, and even fire siting safety design 

standards that require the establishment of primary and secondary fuel breaks, taking 

slopes into consideration.  This is just another issue that should be remedied prior to 

giving away further extensions.  

 Some “land use consultants” in Lane County have been enabled by this practice to 

use productive property tax deferred forest land for speculative real estate deals.  This 

was on full display before the Committee on May 9, 2019, wherein individuals providing 

testimony explained that the market was not ready to sell the development rights.  This is, 

unequivocally, a speculative land use scheme, which occurs at the expense of the public 

interest.  This is not the goal of Oregon’s forestland.  With dozes of “land use 

consultants” each having handfuls or more of vacant forest-zoned lots with forest 

dwelling permit approvals, one can imagine why these properties sit on the market for 

years.  Real estate speculation may be appropriate within the UGB or rural residential 

areas, but it is unconscionable on resource land because it removes these areas from 

resource production.  Allowing for a greater number of extensions simply enables these 
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real estate development schemes at the expense of Oregon’s land use system and resource 

land economy.   

 In light of the public interest and what has been set forth above, please vote no on 

the HB 2106 -7 amendments that allow for five additional one-year extensions, over and 

above the four-year approval and two-year extension already provided by law.   

Sincerely, 

 

Sean T. Malone 

Attorney for LandWatch Lane County 
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